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Minutes of the 562nd Meeting of the
Board of Governors
Monday, October 25th, 2010 at 4:00 p.m. 
Senate Boardroom, Robertson Hall   

	PRESENT:
	Ms. G. Samson-Verreault, Chair
	Dr. R. O’Reilly Runte
	Ms. M. J. Binks

	
	Mr. G. Buss
	Mr. A. Chhatbar
	Ms. L. A. Daly

	
	Dr. C. Freedman
	Mr. H. Gray
	Dr. L. Heslop

	
	Mr. G. Hyder
	Mr. R. Jackson
	Ms. M. Keyes

	
	Mr. C. McKenzie
	Mr. A. Miller
	Dr. A. Mingarelli

	
	Prof. P. Rankin
	Mr. B. Richardson
	Mr. M. Robinson

	
	Prof. N. Rowe
	Mr. J. Shore
	Mr. A. Tattersfield

	
	Mr. B. Tippins
	Mr. A. Vered
	Mr. M. Wernick

	
	Mr. B. Wolfenden
	
	

	
	
	
	

	STAFF:
	Ms. A. Bauer
	Ms. S. Blanchard
	Mr. D. Boyce

	
	Mr. I. Calvert
	Ms. C. Foy
	Prof. B. Lawson

	
	Mr. J. MacDonald
	Dr. K. Matheson
	Dr. P. Ricketts

	
	Mr. T. Sullivan
	Mr. D. Watt
	

	
	
	
	

	REGRETS:
	Dr. A. Carty
	Dr. A. Chowaniec
	Mr. B. Dickie

	
	Mr. B. Hobin
	
	

	
	
	
	


CALL TO ORDER AND CHAIR’S REMARKS
The meeting was called to order at 4:03 p.m.  Representatives from the various unions on campus presented the Board of Governors with postcards signed by their members.   
OPEN SESSION
1. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Members received a revised agenda.  It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Ms. Binks that the agenda be approved, as amended.  The motion carried.  

2. CONSENT AGENDA
The Consent Agenda was circulated with the meeting documentation.  It was moved by Ms. Keyes and seconded by Dr. Freedman that the Consent Agenda be approved, as presented.  The motion carried.

3. ITEM FOR ACTION

3.1
Student Association Fees
The University Secretary and General Counsel provided an update on the status of negotiations of the various agreements between the University and CUSA/GSA.  The goal is to conclude the administrative agreements by the end of the month.  Both parties are working in good faith to get the agreements in place.  The most important issue remaining is the production of audited financial statements.  Failing successful resolution, it is recommended that the Board of Governors approve the implementation of a partial distribution of the fees so as to not disrupt the continuation of the health plan, other key student activities and the business of the student governments. A proposed plan for disbursement was circulated to the members noting that the Administration would pay amounts based on last year’s figures directly to the payees. It was explained that CUSA and GSA will be required to apply on a monthly basis for fees.   
The Graduate Student representative explained that the GSA is an independent and incorporated organization that is audited on an annual basis.  GSA does not feel that it is accountable to another organization.  According to the GSA, there is a valid agreement in place, since 2005 and was signed by the President, at that time.  

CUSA explained that their budget is provided to their membership for approval and that they are audited every year.  They are accountable to their members and students can easily obtain copies of audited statements.
A conflict of interest was declared by the two student representatives.  
Moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Robinson that in the event that an agreement pertaining to Student Fees is not completed and executed on or before November 1, 2010,   
WHEREAS KPMG, in their Audit Findings Report dated August 18th, 2009 noted that the University’s Board approves and the University collects over $3,000,000 in fees from the students (“Student Fees”) on behalf of the student associations (CUSA and GSA);

WHEREAS the University does not receive any independent assurance that the Student Fees collected have been allocated and used for their intended purpose;

WHEREAS KPMG recommends that a process be put into place which would provide the University with the assurance it requires to ensure the Student Fees collected are allocated and used for the intended purpose;

WHEREAS the Executive Committee of the Board of Governors passed a motion at the 618th meeting held on May 20th, 2010 that level of the fees for 2010-2011 be approved, and recommending to the Board of Governors that the fees not be disbursed;

WHEREAS the Board of Governors at its 559th meeting held on May 25th, 2010 passed a motion approving the proposed changes to the Student Association fees (including the U-Pass fee) for 2010-2011 for implementation on September 1st, 2010, and deferring approval of the disbursement of the fees;

WHEREAS the Board of Governors at its 560th meeting held on June 24th, 2010 passed a motion approving that the Student Association Fees be withheld until September, and that Counsel be directed to conclude negotiations by the end of August;

WHEREAS negotiations have not been not concluded and no agreement governing the Student Fees is in place as of October 25, 2010; 

WHEREAS the Executive Committee of the Board of Governors at its 626th held on October 18th, 2010 passed a motion recommending that, in the event that an agreement pertaining to Student Fees is not completed and executed on or before November 1, 2010,  Carleton University shall pay directly to the groups listed on Appendix A hereto, the amounts indicated (any discrepancies to be reconciled once agreements are finalized) and that for November 1 and December 1, CUSA/GSA shall make monthly submissions with back up documents as to what proportion of the annual allocation it requires for the following month. No further allocation to be paid if agreements are not completed by December 31, 2010

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT 
Carleton University pay directly to the groups listed on Appendix A hereto, the amounts indicated on Appendix A (any discrepancies to be reconciled once agreements are finalized), and;

Carleton University pay to CUSA and GSA an amount based on the following: 

For each of November 1 and December 1, CUSA/GSA shall each make a monthly submission with back up documents. Such submission shall set out the proportionate amount of the annual allocation the organization requires for the following month and shall provide substantiating documentation to support the requested amount. 

During the period between October 25, 2010 and December 31, 2010, Carleton University, GSA, and CUSA shall continue to negotiate the agreement relating to Student Fees and other agreements the substance of which was included in the omnibus agreement drafted by Carleton University.  Such agreements shall be executed by no later than December 31, 2010.  No further disbursement of Student Fees shall be paid if the agreements are not completed by December 31, 2010

An amendment to the motion was proposed.  It was moved by Mr. Wernick and seconded by Mr. Shore that no amounts be paid until an Agreement is in place.  The amended motion was defeated with two in favour, twenty-one opposed and two abstentions.

The main motion carried with eighteen in favour, five opposed and two abstentions.   
QUESTION PERIOD

Two questions were submitted prior the meeting.  
1. On Monday October 18 students, faculty and staff as individuals and from numerous campus groups hosted a large rally in the Galleria. They raised issues relating to access to student space, among others. Does the University Administration plan on responding to them and their concerns?  If so, how? If not, why?
The Board was informed that this issue is an administrative responsibility and that the University Administration will manage any response.    

2. The 5 largest declines [in research income] were at Trent University (-22.1%), Saint Mary's University (-19.0%), St. Francis Xavier University (-16.8%), University of Saskatchewan (-16.8%) and Carleton University (-13.4%). Why is this?
The Vice-President (Research and International) explained that Carleton's research revenues have increased from $28.5 million in the 1999-2000 operating year to reach a high of $84 million in 2007-2008. However, in the most recent report, in 2008-2009 there was a 13.3% drop in research revenue to $72.7M.  These numbers reflect research revenue from Tri-council grants, research contracts, international research projects, as well as government programs such as Canada Research Chairs, Canada Foundation for Innovation (CFI), Ontario Innovation Trust, and private industry (cash and in-kind).  Carleton also saw an almost $3M increase in Tri-council funding in the past year, and over $7M of industry donations for research. 

Contributing to Carleton's past high points has been the considerable success with the CFI. Since its inception, the University has received six multi-million-dollar projects that served to outfit the Geomatics and Landscape Ecology Research Laboratory, neuroscience research labs, and to outfit and build the Fire Research Facility in Almonte, the VSIM and HCI buildings on campus, and the SNOLab facilities in Sudbury. The last of these grants was awarded in 2007, and the building and expenditures associated with these projects has come to a close. The completion of the CFI projects accounted for a $16.8M drop in our research revenue last year. So our previous success with CFI fully accounts for the drop in Carleton's research revenues.

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Board members received a presentation from the Vice-President (Research and International) on the Strategic Plan for Internationalization.  The Provost & Vice-President (Academic) provided a report regarding the state of discussions with Navitas.
It was requested that the Board of Governors receive periodical updates on further developments with Navitas.   
5. CHAIR’S REPORT

The Chair did not present a report.

6. ITEMS FOR ACTION

6.1

Currency Hedging Policy for the Pension Fund
Prof. Lawson, a retired faculty member from the Sprott School of Business, made a presentation on currency hedging.  Members were informed that prior to December 2008, the policy of the Carleton University Retirement Fund was that currencies would largely be unhedged.  However, the heightened volatility in exchange rates has become a concern especially because foreign content of the Fund has increased and short-term investment return fluctuations can have a significant impact on the funded position of the Retirement Plan.   For these reasons, the Pension Committee has recommended a currency hedging program for the Retirement Fund.  This decision was taken from a risk-management perspective only for the purpose of mitigating the effect of currency gains or losses on the performance of the Fund.  

It was moved by Mr. McKenzie and seconded by Mr. Wolfenden that the mandate of State Street Global Advisors be modified from a passive currency hedging program to a dynamic hedging program for the Carleton University Retirement Fund.  The motion carried. The Statement of Investment Policies and Procedures for the Fund will be modified to reflect the change.
6.2
Residence Commons Addition
It was explained that the estimated cost to construct the addition to the Residence Commons building was $11,000,000.  The project was tendered in September and closed on October 14th, 2010 with a low bid value of $10,340,000 from Pomerleau Inc. which is $1,200,000 above the target value.  
As a result, the budget should be increased by $1,400,000 for a total project cost of $12,400,000.  Increases are largely attributed to higher concrete forming costs, additional permit fees and taxes, and contingency costs.  The additional $1,400,000 can be financed from reserves available to Housing and Food Services.  The remaining cost of $11,000,000 can be financed internally from University cash flows, as originally planned.  Assuming an average rate of 4% over 25 years, the annual payment would be approximately $705,000.  This payment would be made by Food Services operation.
It was moved by Mr. Tattersfield and seconded by Mr. Tippins that the budget be revised and that the contract be awarded to Pomerleau Inc, as presented.  The motion carried.

7. COMMITTEE CHAIR REPORTS

The Chair of the Community Relations and Advancement provided an overview of the actions taken at the meeting held on October 13th, 2010.  

8. OTHER BUSINESS 

There being no further business, the Open Session was concluded at 5:55 p.m.
END OF OPEN SESSION
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